Westbrook Planning Commission
Regular Meeting Minutes
April 12, 2021, 7:00 p.m.
VIA REMOTE ACCESS – ZOOM Meeting only 
[bookmark: _GoBack]
MEMBERS PRESENT:	Marilyn Ozols, Chair; Bill Neale, Vice Chair and Phil Bassett, Secretary; Tammy Niedzwicki, Regular Member and Alternates Sheryl Becker and Marie Farrell (arrived at 7:06 p.m.)

[bookmark: _gjdgxs]MEMBERS ABSENT:	Eric Reeve (Regular Member) and Richard Newberg (Alternate Member)

ALSO PRESENT:	Eric Knapp, Planning, Zoning and Development Coordinator

		S. Becker was seated to vote.

					M. Ozols called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m.  

SUBDIVISIONS: None

TOWN AND GOVERNMENT AGENCY REFERRALS: None

ZONING REFERRALS: 
ZC2021-0002 – 110 Boston Post Road. Modification to Approved Site Plan Use. Extension of Existing Deck for outdoor service of food. Section 3.B.3.a. Applicant: Walter Bankiewicz; Owner: Jolly Property East, LLC., Map 187, Lot 143, NCD Zone. Extension of deck on outside of existing restaurant to cover an additional 400 square feet (40’ x 10’ area).

M. Ozols stated that this application does not include outside entertainment. The outside entertainment needs to be clarified. When the approval for the existing deck was first granted, there was concern from nearby neighbors about noise from outdoor entertainment. The previously granted outdoor hours need to be honored as the approval was for outdoor entertainment just on the weekends, Friday and Saturday nights until 10:00 p.m. and Sunday nights until 8:00 p.m. She wanted to be clear that any additional hours or days would be an expansion of what was previously granted and would require another application. The intent needs to be clear for the days and hours and any expansion requested.

Also, the seating plan and parking calculations need to be submitted. The seating plan will be dependent on the parking calculations. This is an application that will be for permanent outdoor seating, past the expiration of the Governor’s Executive Order, so it needs to comply with Westbrook’s Zoning Regulations as well as Health and Fire Marshal approval.

E. Knapp will be sure to clarify the referral and what is noticed on the agenda, so the neighbors will be aware. The details of the outdoor entertainment need to be added to the plan. In addition, P. Bassett would like the location of the dumpster added to the plan. Even though it is pre-existing, it is not shown, and he would like to see it on the plan including any screening.

E. Knapp wants to confirm that the number of tables matches what’s on the plan. He wants to be sure there is enough room between tables and that what’s on the plan matches what is actually existing. The seating plan submitted was not to scale, and it was an informal sketch without any detail. He will be sure to let the applicant know what additional information needs to be submitted before this goes in front of the Zoning Commission. 

A motion was made by B. Neale to find the proposed extension of the deck to cover an additional 10’ x 40’ area on the easterly side of the restaurant at 110 Boston Post Road CONSISTENT with the Plan of Conservation and Development recommendations to: 


	Continue to promote business development in targeted areas, as set forth in Action Summary for Development Action Item 7.2. This motion is conditioned on the following three items:
1.	That parking calculations be done for the site pursuant to Section 7.C.3.1 (7) and (8), to demonstrate the sufficiency of the parking for the site with the increased deck space. Applicant is free to use any of the methods set forth in subsection (8).
2.	That the existing dumpster be shown on the site plan submitted with the application.
3.	That the Zoning Commission reiterate that the existing limitations on outdoor entertainment, Fridays and Saturdays until 10:00 PM and Sundays until 8:00 PM only and only through mid-September, remain in effect until such time as an application is made to the Commission to alter them.
The motion was seconded by P. Bassett and was approved unanimously. 

BILLS:

	GENERAL ACCOUNTS FY 21

	SPECIAL FUNDS

	Re Kathy King, Recording Secretary (PC minutes for 1/27/21 and 2/8/21)
(P
	$      $125.24
	4 f	
	$       



A motion was made by P. Bassett to pay the bills in the General Accounts and Special Funds as presented. The motion was seconded by T. Niedzwicki and was approved unanimously. 

MINUTES: 
 
Special Meeting – January 27, 2021
Regular Meeting – March 8, 2021 
Special Meeting – March 23, 2021
[bookmark: _Hlk59990270]A motion was made by B. Neale to approve the January 27, 2021 Planning Commission Special Meeting Minutes as presented. The motion was seconded by P. Bassett and was approved unanimously. 

A motion was made by B. Neale to approve the March 8, 2021 Planning Commission Special Meeting Minutes as presented with the correction that the Special Meeting Minutes of January 27, 2021 be removed from the approval motion. The motion was seconded by S. Becker and was approved unanimously. 

A motion was made by T. Niedzwicki to approve the March 23, 2021 Planning Commission Special Meeting Minutes as presented with the correction that the POCD heading be removed. It was a Planning Commission Meeting. The motion was seconded by P. Bassett and was approved unanimously. 




OTHER BUSINESS:

a) Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD) – status update

This is going to Public Hearing in June. The referrals have been sent out. Adoption of the POCD should be on schedule. 

b) Capital Improvement Plan – status update

Everything went forward as originally approved. The Resiliency Plan got pushed out one year. M. Ozols explained the policy for submitting a request for the Capital Budget versus the Operating Budget and consideration of bonding. She wanted Commission members to be aware of the ramifications of submitting budget requests.

c) Affordable Housing Plan- appointment of subcommittee

The next meeting, which is held on the first Thursday of every month, will be on May 6, 2021. Many speakers have been invited. There will be representation from HOPE Partnership, Habitat for Humanity, area developers and builders among others. It will be a Zoom meeting. 

A new resolution was submitted to the Board of Selectmen requesting an extension to December 31, 2021, and it has been approved. The Affordable Housing Subcommittee is hoping to have completed their work well before December 31, 2021.

d) 2017 Community Connectivity Grant – status update

M. Ozols reported that the Connecticut Department of Transportation has approved the minor changes for moving the storm drain to its correct location to improve drainage.  Mobilization is starting on Monday, April 19. The work should be done by Memorial Day weekend.

e) 2020 STEAP Grant – status update

They are still waiting for required State documents. 

f) Subdivision Regulation rewrite

The goal is to get a proposal and cost and contract so they can be ready to go on July 1, 2021 when that funding becomes available.

REPORTS:

1. Coordinator – E. Knapp reported that Dattilo Village is coming back with a new proposal for 38 single bedroom units in an 8-30g affordable housing application. It will be going in front of the Inland Wetlands Commission before it comes before Zoning. 

E. Knapp is getting a lot of restaurantapplications.

2. RiverCOG – B. Neale said that the Regional POCD is nearly done. He will be sending a link to E. Knapp to forward to the Planning Commission for a Zoom meeting on Monday, April 26, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. 

There are 17 towns represented in the RiverCOG, and there is a member and an alternate from every town. The two regions have never done a POCD together. There will be time after the meeting to make comments and suggestions to the draft. The suggestions don not all have to be made before the meeting.

	CORRESPONDENCE:

There was no new correspondence.

ADJOURNMENT:

		The meeting was adjourned at 7:37 p.m.  

			Respectfully submitted, 		

		Kathleen King, Recording Secretary 
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